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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, February 15, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

These minutes are unofficial until approved by the Commission at its next meeting on March 14, 2012.
The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:35 a.m., Wednesday, February 15, 2012, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.
In Attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chair), John Crescimbeni (Vice Chair), Bill Bishop; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann; Commissioner Penny Thompson and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management, City of Jacksonville; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Bev Lawrence, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; Derek Busby, Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Gary Weise, Environmental Quality Division/City; Robert Butts, U.S. Coast Guard; Attorney Tom Ingram; Mike Murphy, Chuck Darner, Ed Kalakauskis, Jacksonville Offshore Fishing Club; Joseph D. Kistel, TISIRI (Think It Sink It Reef It); Captain Roger Bump, John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Joe Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission approved the minutes for the January 11, 2012 Waterways Commission minutes.

In Legislative Actions, the Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2012-91, Auth Execution of Documents re Goodby’s Creek Park Boat Ramp & Accessory Dock Submerged Land Lease & Substantially Similar Renewals bet City & Fla Internal Improvemt Trust Fund Bd of Trustees.  Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson provided a brief summary of what the legislation (lease agreement) entailed.

Dana Morton, Aquatic Biologist, Dana Morton, and Jody McDaniel, Planning Department, made a presentation on Duval County’s Artificial Reef Program.  Before turning over the presentation to Ms. McDaniel, Mr. Morton noted that Bev Lawrence of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers was in attendance.  Acquiring permits from the Corps is a major component in an artificial reef program.   He introduced as his partners in manning the artificial reef program for the City Jody McDaniel and Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator and the City’s Harbor Master.  Mr. Morton said that the artificial reef program that we know today would not exist without the strong, enthusiastic support of a group of off-shore fishermen and divers whom he introduced: Chuck Darner, Mike Murphy, and Ed Kalakaukis of the Jacksonville Offshore Fishing Club and Joe Kistel of TISIRI.

Ms. McDaniel began her PowerPoint presentation by noting that fishing is a multi-billion dollar industry in Florida with an impact of $5.5 billion; 54,000 jobs are associated with the fishing industry.  The Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission created the artificial reef program with the following goals: to enhance private recreational fishing, charter fishing and diving opportunities; to provide economic and socio-economic opportunities for coastal communities; to increase fish habitat; and to facilitate reef-related research.
The off-shore fishing club has been involved with artificial reefs since the 1960s.  There are currently 96 reef sites off the coast of Duval County.  In 1995, the City took ownership of the permits largely to coordinate reef activity with the off-shore fishing club.  When the permits expired, reef activity was dormant until 2005 when the State of Florida and local stakeholders wanted to get the artificial reef program up and running again.  It was at this particular time that the City of Jacksonville became actively involved.  In 2007, permits were acquired from the Army Corps of Engineers that are operable to 2017.

Captain Suber heads the Artificial Reef Advisory Board whose purview is the Artificial Reef Plan.  There are currently 21 artificial reef sites.  This is down from 25; the Corps did not issue 4 owing to shipping channels.  Artificial reef material is deployed between April 15th and November 15th.
The program runs on a shoe string budget and is financed largely through grants from the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission. The program relies on volunteers who procure materials, clean ships and are involved in outreach; the program receives donations of materials and services (concrete, cranes, transportation for the materials).  An Artificial Reef Trust Fund has been set up to accept donations to support the program.
Ms. McDowell reviewed maps of the artificial reef sites citing the location of the most recently deployed artificial reefs.  The tugboat featured in the PowerPoint presentation was deployed 30 miles off-shore because of the depth needed.  Permits require at least 50 feet clearance from the water’s surface.   She highlighted the preparation of the tugboat recently deployed.  The boat, acquired from the Safe Harbor Boys Home, had to be thoroughly cleaned by volunteers and its interior gutted.  A then and now photo of the sunken tug showed it settled on the ocean’s floor its first day and amidst schools of fish a year later.  
The Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission recently issued a study of the economic impact of artificial reefs that showed Hillsborough County having a $23 million annual impact and Sarasota with an annual economic output of $23 million, as well.  There has not been a study undertaken on the economic impact of fishing and artificial reefs in Northeast Florida.

As far as the future of the artificial reef program is concerned, there is a growing interest in near shore reefs, that is, reefs to be located within three miles off-shore.  There is also interest in in-shore reefs, that is, artificial reefs in the river.  Five sites have been identified, none of which are in the river’s channel but at a depression in the river bed.  The next step is to talk with the Army Corps of Engineers about permits.
Commissioner Gary Anderson wanted to know what the artificial reef program’s ongoing research entailed; what were some of the things being looked at?  Dana Morton explained that an important component of the artificial reef program is the Jacksonville Reef Research Team whose primary function is monitoring the fish population.  When do the fish come to the reefs?  How productive are the fish at the reefs? The research team pursues grants to further the capacity to monitor the fish population.  In addition, prior to a deployment, it is important to research bottom mapping; to probe the depth of sand so as to make sure that it is a suitable, stable site for an artificial reef.  The research team, in essence, is a group of amateur scientists.  The Jacksonville Artificial Reef team works very closely with the Reef Research Team in pre-deployment and post-deployment periods.
Commissioner Stephen Swann wanted to know what were some of the challenges in near-shore artificial reefs besides the shrimpers.  Dana Morton indicated that primary concerns are clearance issues and navigation safety.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges wanted to know why we have no in-shore artificial reefs in place.  Dana Morton said that we had no permits for in-shore reefs but was somewhat uncertain as to why the in-shore program has not moved forward.  Dr. White felt that clearance issues have always been there; people did not think in-shore artificial reefs were feasible.
Commissioner Lane Burnett wanted to know where the refuse material from the deployed tug was placed.   The debris removed from the vessel went to a landfill.  Mr. Morton said that the U.S. Coast Guard has a very rigorous inspection program.   The vessel was inspected two to three times by certified marine engineers. The Coast Guard had donated the vessel to the Safe Harbor Boys Home in the mid-1980s.  It had to be suitable for the boys to live on.  It was free from any asbestos, fuel products or any hazardous material.    
Commissioner Raymond Pringle cited the economic impact studies of artificial reef programs in other areas of the state and wondered why there had not been an economic impact study in Jacksonville; he felt that it would be advantageous to illustrate and document the economic value of the artificial reef program to the local economy.   Ms. McDaniel said that the economic impact studies had been done by the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission.  She was uncertain as to why our area had not been subject of a similar study but was sure that we are next on the list for study.  She noted that the study of the artificial reef program in the Panhandle showed that for every $1.00 invested in the program it generates $138.00 over the life of the reef.
Commissioner Scott Shine continued the discussion of the economic impact of artificial reefs and the fishing industry indicating that he had broached the subject with Dana Morton and Jody McDaniel in the course of the January 25, 2012 meeting of the Commission’s Shellfish Subcommittee.  While he did not happen upon any data of the economic impact of reefs and fishing, he did reference a July 2011 Sea Grant study that estimated that the annual economic impact of off-shore reefs in Southwest Florida was $364 million.  Mr. Shine deduced from a comparison of the number of fishing licenses sold in Southwest Florida and the amount sold in Northeast Florida (Duval and surrounding five counties), the annual economic impact in our area would be in the ballpark figure of $131 million.  He spoke with a number of people in the fishing industry locally who all indicated a reduction of economic activity at local fishing stores as a result of the economy.  In particular, he cited the individual who delivers ice to local bait stores who reported that he is now delivering only 10% of what his peak used to be.  Commissioner Shine suggested that we pursue a study of the economic impact of off-shore reefs to our local economy because of its significance.
Dr. White provided the Waterways Commission with the monthly update on the St. Johns River Status, water quality and manatees.  Owing to the lack of rain, the salinity in the river has been higher than normal; the water temperature remains cool.  At 61-63 degrees F, this becomes a critical temperature for manatees.  So far, this year, there have been 3 manatee deaths reported.  Last year, 2011, there were 15 reported fatalities: 6 watercraft related; 4 perinatal (new born manatees that do not survive); 3 from cold stress and 2 whose cause of death was undetermined.    There was a verified manatee death reported on January 24th, unrecovered, at Dennison Cut.  A cold stress-related manatee death was reported on January 25th and recovered at Bartram Island.  Two subsequent deaths were reported, one in the IntraCoastal Waterway the other near Beauclerc in Mandarin.  
Dr. Pinto did an aerial survey on Monday, February 13th and sighted seven manatees in the St. Johns River: 2 adults and 2 calves at the JEA outfall; 2 manatees in the Ortega Basin area; and 1 near Fleming Island.  Dr. White reiterated that when we have reported number of manatees sighted and counted in an aerial survey, it is a snapshot representing the minimum number of manatees in the area; there are always more manatees than the survey reports.  If the manatees are three feet below the surface, they cannot be seen from the air.  Moreover, the survey plane cannot fly close to the JEA plant at San Carlos Creek where manatees are known to congregate in the warm water. 
On Tuesday, 17 dolphins were sighted in the river near Blount Island.  This has been a warmer than normal winter that has resulted in considerable activity in the river.

In New Business, Commissioner Anderson brought to the Commission’s attention his recent encountering with numerous dead birds on the beach in Atlantic Beach.  There were only two species of the dead birds: pelicans and gannets.  There have been a number of possible explanations.  Commissioner Anderson did not accept the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service’s contention that this was normal, that the birds died of natural causes.  The Commissioner related how he happened upon a sailor who had ventured from Hanna Park to Ponte Vedra and  reported that he counted at least 40 dead birds, pelicans and gannets, along the beaches and that between South Neptune Beach and Jacksonville Beach, there had been a strong petroleum odor that was coming landward, off the water.  He noted that both the pelican and the gannet are divers.  It was the Commissioner’s understanding that one of the dead birds was taken for a necropsy but he was not certain what agency was responsible.  Dr. White had not heard about this incident but would be looking into it.
In view of the interest in a study of the economic impact of artificial reefs in Jacksonville and Northeast Florida, Commissioner Scott Shine recommended that a subcommittee be created to pursue the matter.  Commissioner Shine will chair a subcommittee that will include Commissioners Hodges, Swann and Burnett.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle, Jr., related his experience from a recent flight with Dr. Pinto and recommended it to the other Commissioners.  Dr. White indicated that anyone would be welcomed to participate in one of the aerial surveys but that the plane could only accommodate one passenger at a time.
Dr. White said that we needed an economic analysis of the St. Johns River and that there is funding in the current Florida budget for such a study.

Captain Jim Suber announced a Stem to Stern II conference scheduled for May 15-17, 2012 in Clearwater Beach.  Presentations will include Anchoring and Mooring, Access, Safety, Planning Waterway Management Issues, Outreach and Education.  Florida’s DEP Secretary, Herschel Vinyard, Jr.  will be the keynote speaker.
St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman commented on the St. Johns River Water Management District’s study on St. Johns River water supply issues recently covered in the Florida Times-Union. She expressed concerns with what she characterized as limitations of the study and recommended that the Waterways Commission invite the SJWMD to make a presentation on the study.  Specific limitations included: overlooking issues surrounding the Ocklawaha River; disagreeing with the Water Management District on storm run-off in replenishing river water; and the increase in the river’s salinity.
Commissioner Hodges suggested that we have the St; Johns River Water Management District back for a follow-up on District’s January 11, 2011 JWW presentation, Water Supply Impact Update.

In Comments from the Public, Attorney Tom Ingram implored people to consider the merits of the St. Johns River Management District’s study on the river’s water supply and work together as Floridians.  He cited past river water withdrawal issues that pitted one section of the State against another as something that ought to be avoided.  He reminded the Commission that Jacksonville was entitled to $1.1 – 1.4 million in the FIND grant process with City matches.  He expressed wariness with a proposed dredge of the Jacksonville Zoo’s dock, suggesting that it was not a sustainable project.
Captain Roger Bump of the Recreational Fishing Alliance commented on kayak access sites; he proposed the Dunn’s Creek Bridge as a possible site.
John Nooney of the Recreational Fishing Alliance suggested that the Shipyards should be on the FIND list proposed projects.

Joe Kistel of TISIRI (Think It Sink II Reef It) commented on the artificial reef program and its significance for fishing.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:42 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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